
Memorandum 
 
 
 
09/25/2017 
 
To:  Honorable Town Council 
  
From:  Graham Waters, Town Manager  
 
Cc: Robert Thibeault, Director of Finance 
 
Re:  Questions regarding the Town’s Sewer Program  
__________________________________________________ 
 
I received the following questions from Councilwoman Carlson this past weekend regarding the 
Town’s Sewer Program. Attached to this memo are the answers to the below questions. The 
Finance Director, Bob Thibeault, Tax Collector, Monique Houle, and my Executive Assistant, 
Stephani In were crucial in providing the answers to these questions on such short notice. 

Detailed financials on funding: 

1. What's been expensed over the term of the project from the beginning? 

2. Have we received state or federal money towards the project? 

3. What agreements have been made between the town and businesses/developers to assist the town in 

funding sewer installations? 

4. Who are the businesses; e.g., Boston Scientific and Brady Sullivan, etc. 

5. How much has been collected and how much has been forgiven? 

6. How much of the project has been funded by voters approved bonds? Bond issuance and total cost of the 

bonds. 

7. Have loans been taken out by the town through the RI Infrastructure Bank? Secured or unsecured? 

8. What have been the assessment fees charged to the taxpayers historically? 

Bob T. 

9. How much are the betterment fees? 

10. Who has been charged betterment fees, have they paid them, how much has been collected? 

11. What are the hookup fees for taxpayer from the beginning to current? 

12. Is it mandatory by town or state law that a taxpayer hook up to the sewers? 

13. What about businesses? 

14. Are certain businesses and fire departments required to hookup and also install holding tanks for water? 

Then have the additional cost of having the tanks pumped in addition to sewer fees? 

15. What businesses? 



16. Who sets these rules and regulations? 

17. A report of the total income from the sewers from the beginning of the sewer installations 

18. Is the sewer fund almost bankrupt? How can that happen?? 

19. History of the sewer subcommittee; who has been appointed, number of terms,  qualifications 

20. A complete list of contractors who have been awarded contracts for sewer projects; construction, 

engineering, etc. 
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This document contains the answers to Councilwoman Carlson`s 9/23 questions 
regarding Sewer. The answers are provided by the Finance Director, Tax 
Collector, and the Sewer Coordinator Clerk. Any answers that could not be 
answered are noted in red font. 

 

• Detailed financials on funding: 
o On June 28, 2012 the Town secured $2,400,000 in funding to 

construct sewers in the Quidnick section of Town. This loan is known 
as the Wastewater System Revenue Bonds, 2012 Series A. Weston & 
Sampson completed engineering & design work for the project at a 
cost of $160,340.51, which was charged to the 2012A bond proceeds. 
Because of the high concentration of ledge in the Quidnick area and 
the potential for sewer assessments per property exceeding $20,000, 
the then Town Council decided not to proceed with sewer 
construction in the Quidnick neighborhood. The remaining bond 
proceeds were then repurposed to Contract 7 & 7A, which was the 
Flat River Rd/Industrial Drive/Town Buildings project. Contract 7 & 
7A was supposed to be funded with the $2,400,000 Wastewater 
System Revenue Bonds, 2013 Series A. 

o Because Contract 7 & 7A was funded with the remaining 2012 Series 
A proceeds, this left the 2013A funds available for use but without 
approved sewer projects to spend the funds on. In April of 2016, 
Weston & Sampson presented a summary of sewer extension options 
for consideration, which included Arnold Road North, Wendell Ave 
area, partial Quidnick area (4 streets), another partial Quidnick area 
(Hazard St. only), Rawlinson Dr, Coventry Dr., and Nooseneck Hill 
area (Rt 3). 

o Ultimately the Town Council, via recommendations from the Sewer 
Sub-Committee, chose to fund Arnold Rd North and Hazard St. These 
two projects are DEM approved and have received state approval to 
proceed. Coventry Dr. engineering has been completed and I believe 
that design work is in process; however this job does not yet have 
state approval to proceed. The Wendell Ave. area has been proposed 
to be the final area funded with the $2.4M if there are funds remaining 
from the 2013A proceeds. 
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o Specific questions regarding the funding for the projects listed above  
can be found in the 2013Series A Bond Documents CD which is 
enclosed. 

o The Arnold Rd. South Sewer Project has been funded with a $750,000 
loan from All-American Investment Group, LLC. The RIIB would not 
fund this project as it is not its policy to fund sewer projects that will 
not immediately be used. This line will not be put into service until 
after the Briar Point project construction has been completed. Details 
of the funding for this project are attached as the set of documents 
with the lead document being the KS State Bank document. 

 

• What's been expensed over the term of the project from the beginning?  
o Contract 8A (Arnold Rd North), $994,670.83 has been expensed on 

the project to date with another $49,649.86 remaining to be billed. 
The total project cost will be $1,044,320.69. A $209,333.43 
IBF(Interceptor Bond Fund) Grant was secured with the help of 
Weston & Sampson, so the cost of construction that the total 
assessments needs to cover is $834,987.26. 

o Contract 8B (Quidnick – Hazard St.): $11,169.53 
o Contract 8C (Coventry Dr.): $12,859.72 
o Contract 8D (Wendall Ave): $24,255.93 
o Arnold Rd South: $689,108.60 

 

• Have we received state or federal money towards the project?  
o The only state or federal funding that we have received is the 

previously mentioned $209,333.43 IBF(Interceptor Bond Fund) Grant 
with the help of Weston & Sampson. This Grant was applied to 
Contract 8A (Arnold Rd. North). 

 

• What agreements have been made between the town and 
businesses/developers to assist the town in funding sewer installations?  

o None to my knowledge; however I would recommend that the 
questions be asked of others that may have more historical knowledge 
that I have regarding the history of the Town`s sewer program. 
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o  
• Who are the businesses; e.g., Boston Scientific and Brady Sullivan,  etc.  

o To my and Monique`s knowledge, here`s the businesses that have 
received Town Council approved relief on sewer assessments and 
businesses that Councilwoman Carlson inquired about. 

o Brady Sullivan-Anthony Mill Apartments-Original Assessment under 
Anthony Mills Properties $34,327.00. A Betterment Assessment was 
sent for $360,443.35 Sept 22, 2016.  Previous agreement made with 
Brady Sullivan led to Jan Council Res. 05-17-4820 abating 
$282,421.18 which left a balance of $60,000.00 which was paid in full 
on Feb 7, 2017. 

o Brady Sullivan-Harris Mill had an agreement for no additional 
assessment.  Original Assessment under CRW was $79,830.00.  
Amount paid was $20,332.52. Remaining balance was abated per 
court settlement Abt# 01-119 processed 05/31/2001. Betterment on 
apartments was never calculated. 

o Boston Scientific-No deal.  Total Assessment $400,278.55.  Current 
with payments.  Amount paid to date $62,843.74. 

o Bio Science-No monetary deal.    Original Assessment was $183,000 
under G-Tech.  $28,731.00 has been paid by G-Tech and IGT Global. 
Nothing being forgiven.  2 year deferment only, suggested, at last 
Sewer Sub-Committee meeting for Council approval.  

 

• How much has been collected and how much has been forgiven?  
o Please see above. 

 

• How much of the project has been funded by voters approved bonds? 
Bond issuance and total cost of the bonds.  

o None of the projects/funding have been approved by the voters. The 
loans are pledges of system revenues; therefore are not subject voter 
approval. 

o Since the inception of the sewer program, the following sewer debt 
has been issued “issued” by Coventry: 
 2003 $3,400,000 RIEDC Immunex Issue (Retired & replaced 

with the 2013 $8,185,000 RICWFA Conduit issue) 
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 Mid 2000`s to 2013 Tax Anticipation Note (Replaced with the 
2013 $8,185,000 RICWFA Conduit issue) 

 2006 $3,205,000 Series A RICWFA issue 
 2007 $5,000,000 Series A RICWFA issue 
 2009 $2,896,000 Series A RICWFA issue 
 2012 $2,400,000 Series A RICWFA Issue 
 2013 $2,400,000 Series A RICWFA Issue 
 2013 $8,185,000 RICWFA Conduit Issue 
 2017 $750,000 Arnold Rd South Dryline Issue 
 2017 $450,000 Industrial Dr./Flat River Rd. Issue 

o Since the inception of the sewer program, the following sewer debt 
has been “issued” by West Warwick and Coventry is responsible for 
paying various percentages of: 
 2003 $1,120,000 West Warwick Wastewater Facility of which 

Coventry is responsible for 22.20% 
 2004 & 2006 $3,500,000 Upper Masie Quinn Pump Station of 

which Coventry is responsible for 27.39% 
 2005 $7,719,340 Lower Maisie Quinn Pump Station & Forced 

Main Project of which Coventry is responsible for 27.39% 
 2007 $1,675,000 Clyde Interceptor Project of which Coventry 

is responsible for 44.20% 
 2016 $12,500,000 West Warwick Wastewater Facility 

Phosphorus Removal Upgrade of which Coventry is responsible 
for 21.38% 

o See the attached Sewer Debt Statistics from the Town`s FY18 Debt 
Service Book for more information 

 

• Have loans been taken out by the town through the RI Infrastructure 
Bank? Secured or unsecured?  

o See above. All loans are secured by a pledge of system revenues. 

 

• What have been the assessment fees charged to the taxpayers 
historically?  

o 1997 Real Estate  $3,500 per unit/ Mobile Home
 $1,750/Commercial $30/$1,000 Asmt Value 
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o 2003 Real Estate $4,200 per unit/ Mobile Home
 $2,100/Commercial $35/$1,000 Asmt Value 

o 2004 Real Estate $6,600 per unit/ Mobile Home $3,300
 /Commercial  $55/$1,000 Asmt Value 

o 2009 Base rates stayed the same but a CPI (Value of money per    
Consumer Price Index) was added 

o 2013 Real Estate $12,900 per unit/Mobile Home
 $6,600/Commercial $60/$1,000 Asmt Value 

o 2015  New Ordinance based on GPD. Original Rates were Residential 
$60.86/GPD and Commercial $80/GPD  

 

• How much are the betterment fees?  
o For Residential it is based on total # of Bedrooms x 115 gals per 

bedroom x 25%.  For Commercial, it is based on Design Flow or if 
that is not available, Estimate of Design Flow per DEM Standards x 
25%. This is in addition to an initial assessment that was charged 
based on the cost of construction.  The Betterment Assessment is 
charged for a change in use. Currently, we are charging betterment 
fees to those new houses built on East Shore Drive.  An initial 
Assessment of $13,997.80 was charged to each of the 5 vacant parcels 
of land that the development was being cut from.  Each house, once 
complete will be charged a betterment based on the # of bedrooms. 
The 2017 billing include 4- 3 bedroom houses at $5,249.18 per house.  

 

• Who has been charged betterment fees, have they paid them, how much 
has been collected?   

o See previous answer-Just started billing, due date for 1st qtr. Oct 15, 
2017 with a grace period until Oct. 31, 2017. $328.09 paid to date. 

 

• What are the hookup fees for taxpayer from the beginning to current?  
o Each taxpayer is responsible for the cost of the connection from the 

Town’s main line to their homes. The connection from the property 
line into their house is dependent on the contractor/plumber the 
resident chooses. The Town has sourced D’Ambra Construction to 
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connect the resident line from the property line into the Town’s Force 
Main Line. This is done by a town controlled contractor so as to 
provide quality assurance for all sewer lines on town property. 

 

• Is it mandatory by town or state law that a taxpayer hook up to the 
sewers?   

o Yes per Section 2.4 of the Town`s Sewer Ordinance as amended in 
2015. It states “The owners of all houses, buildings, or properties 
used for human occupancy, employment, recreation, or other 
purposes, situated within the Town and abutting on any street, alley, 
or right-of-way in which there is located, a public sewer of the Town, 
are hereby required at their expense to install suitable toilet facilities 
therein, and to connect such facilities directly with the proper public 
sewer in accordance with the provisions of these regulations, within 
one (1) year after date of receipt of official notice from the Town. Said 
connections shall be made without exception, unless for reasons as 
determined by the Town and unless a waiver is granted by the Town 
Council.” 

o Some of the financing the Town has received from the federal 
government requires property owners to hook into the Town’s line, 
but this is a requirement of the financing originator. 

 

• What about businesses?  
o Section 2.4 also applies to businesses, fire districts and Town 

buildings. 

 

• Are certain businesses and fire departments required to hookup and 
also install holding tanks for water? Then have the additional cost of 
having the tanks pumped in addition to sewer fees?  

o To our knowledge there has never been a requirement for a business 
or fire department to install a holding tank for water.    

 

• What businesses?  
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o See the previous answer. 

 

• Who sets these rules and regulations?  
o See the previous answers. 

 

• A report of the total income from the sewers from the beginning of the 
sewer installations.  

o This information would take some time to compile. It will be provided 
at a future date. 

 

• Is the sewer fund almost bankrupt? How can that happen??  
o The Sewer Fund is not bankrupt; however the total Unrestricted Fund 

Balance per annual audited financial statements is as follows: 
 FY12: $5,417,208 
 FY13: $3,311,390 
 FY14: $4,290,475 
 FY15: $3,921,548 
 FY16: $1,482,809 

o It is highly anticipated that the Unrestricted Fund Balance will 
increase during the next five years as we receive assessments and use 
fees from the 2013Sesies A Loan that we are paying debt service on 
but have not yet received the aforementioned revenues from. 

 

• History of the sewer subcommittee; who has been appointed, number of 
terms, qualifications.  

o Please see the attached list. Please note that the list is a working copy 
and is not the final list. 

 

• A complete list of contractors who have been awarded contracts for 
sewer projects; construction, engineering, etc.  
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o Please see the attached list. Please note that the list is a working copy 
and is not the final list. 
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